Experimental Aircraft Association, Inc.
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING

July 27, 2016
EAA Chairman of the Board Jack Pelton called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. on Wednesday, July 27, 2016 at the EAA Theater in the Woods, Oshkosh, Wisconsin.
AWARDS PRESENTATION

Pelton presented Kermit Weeks with the Chairman’s award, and Mark Van Tine with the Freedom of Flight award.
DETERMINATION OF QUORUM / SECRETARY’S REPORT 

Pelton called on Jim Phillips to report on the number of persons present in person or by proxy, for the purpose of determining a quorum. Phillips reported on the members present.  As finally determined after verification of proxies, the numbers were: 62 present in person; 27,982 present by proxy held by Jack Pelton, Dan Schwinn, and Jim Phillips. There being only 250 members necessary for a quorum, Phillips declared that a quorum was present.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING

Phillips confirmed that the Notice of the Annual Meeting of the Corporation was properly published in the June 2016 issue of Sport Aviation magazine, which was mailed to all U.S. resident members and posted on the corporation’s website at least 20 days prior to the meeting as required by the bylaws of the corporation.

ELECTION

Phillips announced the inspectors of the election: Emory Swinney, Carleen Murphy, and Dave Goelzer.  Seven Class I directors were to be elected. The names of the nominees were published in the May 2016 issue of Sport Aviation magazine as required by the association bylaws.  They were:

Stuart Auerbach (Incumbent)

James Clark (Incumbent)

Alan Klapmeier (Incumbent)

Phil Martineau (Incumbent)
Dave Morss
David Pasahow (Class III-Incumbent)

Jim Phillips (Incumbent)
Paul Schafer

Scott Sherer
Mark Van Tine (Class III-Incumbent)

Cody Welch (Incumbent)

RESOLUTION FOR CONSIDERATION

Pelton stated that the minutes of the board of directors meetings held since the last annual meeting were available at the podium if anyone wished to review them. He then asked for approval of the following resolution:

Resolved, that the reading of the minutes of the July, 2015 annual membership meeting shall be waived, and such minutes will be made available to anyone present at the meeting who might desire to read them; and
Resolved further, that such minutes should be and are hereby approved.

The motion carried by voice vote.
Resolved, that all acts, decisions, and proceedings by the board of directors of the association since the last annual membership meeting, and the 2015 Annual Report presented by the chairman of the corporation, should be and are hereby approved and ratified.

The motion carried by voice vote.
Chairman of the board Report
Jack Pelton recognized and thanked the EAA board of directors and senior leadership team for their service.  He also recognized and thanked a group of young pilots that flew from the Lakeland Aero Flying Club with their CFI to AirVenture.  He commented they are aviation’s future.

Jack said:

This is the fourth annual report I have delivered to the members.  The first three years were as a volunteer, which were focused on leadership transition, stability, and reestablishing our EAA culture.  Last November, the board asked me to stay on full time as a permanent leader.  EAA has established victory on stability and culture.
Membership is strong, a total of 198,724 members.  We can’t wait to celebrate that 200,000th mark, which I hope is coming soon.  EAA is financially strong.  This allows us the opportunity to expand our programs, and grow the things necessary to expand our mission of creating aviation enthusiasts.

Our advocacy efforts are returning results, which is why we can proudly declare: “EAA gets it done.”  On July 15, the third class medical was signed into law.  I want to recognize and commend our advocacy team for their hard work over the last 10 years. Getting this accomplished was no small feat, and I hope this will help grow aviation.

Our advocacy team announced earlier this year a special STC that allows the Dynon D10A in 5 types of aircraft.  At AirVenture we announced the expansion of the D1000, which added 11 types of aircraft certificates to the STC.
EAA also announced a partnership with TrueTrak Flight Systems to add autopilot to this STC project. This is reducing the barriers of entry for low cost, and high safety improvement in legacy aircraft.
A positive outcome from the FAA hangar use policy.  The FAA recognizes that homebuilding, aircraft restoration, maintenance, and storage promotes better social activities at local airports.  We are no longer subject to removal from airports by airport managers.
We are increasing our aviation enthusiast population by driving young people into aviation.  This can only be done through the dedication of members, engaged chapters, and our volunteers.
AirVenture 2016 is becoming an incredible week, probably a record week.  It wouldn’t be possible without our volunteers.  For fiscal year 2016, we recorded 200,074 hours of volunteer time, which is valued at just over $6 million.  This doesn’t include the activities in chapters, or Young Eagles volunteers working on EAA’s behalf.  This is truly amazing.  This is what makes our organization successful.

We doubled the amount of students participating in our colleague program this year.  We also introduced Oshkosh community days, where our local community was invited to help move our mission forward.  We can’t thank our volunteers enough, and look forward to next year, which will be the 25th anniversary of celebrating the Year of the Volunteer.

We have expanded the Women Venture program, and introduced Scout Day.  We welcome all Boy Scouts to AirVenture to learn more about aviation.  Next year, we plan to create a unique AirVenture patch for participants to earn.
We invested $700,000 in improvements to our AirVenture site.  These improvements include roads, trams, main gate and press headquarters upgrades, initial Aviation Gateway Park improvements, and revitalization of our four corners.  That is dedication to our members.  In 2015, we had a AirVenture satisfaction rating that was 4.61, on a scale from 1-5.  We hope to achieve another high mark rating this year.
Revitalization of the four corners is important to our members.  We created a new Members Center at AirVenture, with members-only access to unique benefits, such as an indoor air conditioning oasis, prime outdoor seating, and new member clothing and merchandise dedicated to our EAA members.
We moved the new and improved Pilot Proficiency Center to the four corners. To provide more convenient access to the latest CFI and flight simulation experiences.  EAA is dedicated to insuring aviation safety and proficiency continues to improve, which is part of the cornerstone.  This is an evolutionary process, and we hope that in the coming years it will create a national standard for flight proficiency and training, and biannual flight reviews.
A new AirVenture Welcome Center was created to help people learn more about the convention.  It gives everyone the opportunity to bring guests to one place to learn about all the different nodes on the grounds, and focus guests to these areas.
Our Discover Aviation Center provides pathways on how to get involved in aviation.  From chapters and Young Eagles, to the opportunity to fly a flight simulator and land on a colored dot at Witman field.
We enhanced our Aviation Gateway Park.  This is the gateway to aviation innovation, which is important to our fundamental roots of Paul Poberezny’s vision, years and years ago. It’s continuing to provide exposure to new aviation innovations, and career opportunities through the expansion of this center.  It has a drone center, forums area, and a career tent.  That’s all at the Aviation Gateway Park, which we refer to as a new neighborhood. 
The Founder’s Innovation prize contest was held at Theater in the Woods on Tuesday, July 26.  There were 142 competitors, and a strong five in the final showdown.  The announcement for continuation of that prize has occurred, and we are going to focus on loss of control as the theme for 2017.  This is building momentum, and it’s the number one safety concern today.  It engages the heart of what EAA was founded on —innovation—and it focuses on improving safety.​ 
This year we are trying to create member value, and I’m proud to announce the partnership with SolidWorks, which is a computer aided design software that’s free to all EAA members.  It can be accessed this through www.EAA.org/solidworks.  It’s a non-commercial version of the commercial software that has been used by companies from Zenith, Cirrus, and Sonex in designing airplanes in 3D solid mythology.  We anticipate this will be enthusiastically received by the homebuilding community, and will help attract new EAA members from the maker and drone communities.  It has enormous potential and is a high-value benefit.
EAA has entered into an agreement with Computer Assisted Testing Services, Inc. dba Comira to offer EAA members discounts on FAA written exams.  Members seeking to become a pilot, A&P, or add a rating can receive discounts on written exams. Those discounts could be accessed through www.EAA.org/FAAWritten.
We launched a new office and supply and services discount program.  That program has been in place initially for our AirVenture exhibitors, but now the program will have broader appeal to all members.  Discounts are for Office Depot and Office Max at www.EAA.org/OfficeDepot.
One of our strategic initiatives focuses on the museum, and how to develop a robust museum strategy going forward.  We have a world-class museum in Oshkosh.  In the last few years, we have been in a more care-taking role, than growing and developing the visitor audiences.  We now have a comprehensive strategic initiative in place.
This year our Air Academy enrollment has had another successful summer with many of the camps full to capacity.  We upgraded the Timeless Voices theater, which included remodeling the current area, and providing search capabilities so you can go specifically to what you want to hear.  There are over 400 segments you can listen to, which can be viewed from multiple stations. We plan to add aircraft specific stations to various aircraft areas in the museum.

We brought in the Commemorative Air Force World War II nose art collection.  The display has 30 historic panels from actual WWII aircraft.  They have previously only been seen at the Commemorative Air Force headquarters in Texas.  We will probably host that exhibit until 2017.  We also have 40 images of James Dietz’s artwork on display, which highlight WWI aviation. 

EAA will be celebrating 25 years of the Young Eagles Program in 2017.  There is going to be an exhibit the Gorman Hansen Art gallery at will include a Young Eagles aircraft, Young Eagles logbook kiosk, photos, videos, and collateral material showcasing its 25 year history.
In support of our homebuilding community, we published Powering Your Plane.  For ultralights we created the Ultralights Source Information Booklet, and we focused very hard on our chapters.
Last year I said EAA would focus on what EAA can do to be meaningful to our chapters.  The results over the last year are very, very impressive.  We visited and connected with 39 chapters, and listened to what they had to say.  We launched one-day chapter leadership training sessions in California, Florida and Ohio, that were hosted by EAA chapters.  In Oshkosh, there were three leadership training sessions, that were held for two days.  A Chapter Advisory Council, and chapter e-blast promotional email were developed.  A chapter e-blast is an email sent by EAA on behalf of the local chapter to invite regional EAA members to their chapter event.  We have a Facebook group for chapter leaders to chat and share ideas in real time, and a chapter leader’s handbook.
EAA also created a chapter camping program that allows chapters to establish a home base at AirVenture.  We have chapter gear and customizable turnkey solutions for chapter apparel, so you can identify yourself with your chapter. And we created a partnership with Vista Print, which is now offering customizable turnkey solutions for chapter collateral.  We also acquired the IMC Club, which now has programming available for all EAA chapters.

It’s been a busy year.  An incredible milestone achieved this year is the 2 millionth Young Eagle at AirVenture.  That’s due to all the chapter volunteers supporting the Young Eagles program.  It is a milestone that no other association or organization has anything close to.
TREASURER’S REPORT

Pelton called on EAA Treasurer Stuart Auerbach to present the audited financial report for the fiscal year ended February 29, 2016, EAA and the EAA Aviation Foundation (which is referred to collectively as “EAA”).

EAA generated total income of $36.9 million in fiscal 2016, a decrease of $1.8 million or 4.7 percent from the prior year.
This primary driver for this decrease in year over year income was a $2.2 million decline in the value of EAA’s investments that occurred late in the fiscal year. Investment markets have since recovered, and EAA’s investments have returned to their approximate value prior to the market decline. This recovery in value will become part of income results for the current fiscal year 2017.

Our underlying operations are healthy and continue to grow year over year. Excluding investment income (or losses), EAA generated income of $39.1 million in fiscal 2016, an increase of $1.7 million or 4.6 percent over fiscal year 2015.
AirVenture continues to be EAA’s largest source of income, generating $16.9 million or 46 percent of total income in 2016. This result was $1 million higher than the prior year.  Increased support from our commercial partners and strong attendance driven by attractive programming, features and attractions, and great weather were all factors contributing to this favorable result.
EAA’s membership increased by roughly 3 percent last year to nearly 198,000 members driven by significant increases in student and Lifetime member categories. Dues income, which represents nearly $6 million or 15 percent of EAA’s revenue was roughly on par with the prior year.
Donations represent 16 percent of EAA’s income and are a critical source of support for activities that advance our mission of growing participation in aviation. In fiscal 2016, donations of cash, property and services were approximately $6.1 million, up 6 percent from the prior year.

On the expense side, EAA incurred $38.8 million of operating expenses in fiscal 2016, an increase of $3.2 million or 9 percent over the prior year.

As you would expect, AirVenture drives our largest category of operating expenses, coming in at $14 million or 36 percent of EAA’s total expenses in the past fiscal year. The cost of putting on AirVenture 2015 increased by $900,000 or 6 percent over the prior year due to our decision to increase investments in programs, features and attractions, facilities and visitor amenities. EAA management and your board believe that these investments played no small part in driving the highest AirVenture visitor satisfaction rating on record last year.

Beyond AirVenture, EAA has programs that run throughout the year in areas that include education, information resources, advocacy initiatives, and a range of services that support builders, restorers, aircraft owners, and aviation enthusiasts of all kinds. Program expenses in fiscal 2016 were $10.5 million, up $1.1 million or 11 percent over the prior year.  These program expenses represented 27 percent of EAA’s total expenses.

Membership Services expenses, which include our member call center and all member acquisition and retention programs, were $6.2 million, up $164,000 or nearly 3 percent from the prior year.

Management and general expenses totaled $4.6 million, an increase of $747,000 from the prior year. Most of this increase relates to development of EAA’s information technology resources and capabilities including the website, mobile applications, social media presence and core systems. Management believes these expenditures were necessary to meet rising expectations of service, delivery and efficiency from the organization.
EAA’s overall result for fiscal 2016 was a decrease in net assets of $1.9 million.  Excluding the investment loss described earlier, EAA would have generated a modest increase in net assets from its operating activities.
Finally, a few comments on EAA’s financial position:
· EAA’s management and the board believe that the organization is on very solid financial ground.

· At fiscal year-end, EAA had total assets of $85.4 million, nearly half of which is available to cover our debt repayment, operating reserve requirements and, over time, investment in furthering the organizations’ mission.

· EAA had total liabilities of $21.7 million, an increase of $758,000 or nearly 4 percent. This includes increases in prepayments from AirVenture exhibitors and obligations relating to Lifetime and multi-year memberships, offset by a $600,000 decrease in long term debt related to required repayment of principal on our Industrial Revenue Bond (IRB).
· EAA’s net assets at fiscal year-end were $63.7 million, $1.9 million below the prior year as previously discussed.  Of this amount, $47.6 million (75 percent) is unrestricted as to use, and $16.1 million (25 percent) is subject to temporary or permanent use restrictions.

EAA management and your board of directors believe that EAA’s financial results in fiscal 2016 were consistent with the long term plan to continue to improve the financial strength of the organization while increasing investment in programs and activities that bring value to our membership and drive measurable results consistent with its mission.

NEW BUSINESS

Pelton announced that there would be a 30 minute question and answer session.

Larry Stencel, EAA 115011, Wautoma, WI and Palm Coast, FL.  Gave feedback on FAR Part 23 and third class medical, ASTM standards, which is important to EAA members.  Would like to see the maximum gross weight of the light-sport aircraft raised.
Jeff Point, EAA 600722, Milwaukee, WI.  Thanked the board of directors and members for all they do.  Feels EAA has turned the corner of aviation.  Commented on the aircraft parking space in the homebuilt area.  Homebuilt aircraft continues to grow each year, and EAA needs to develop a plan for additional parking.  Expressed how do we get young people involved in aviation.  Would to the see improvement to the web and AirVenture phone app.  Young people spend a lot of time on their phone and we need to go where they are, which is the web.
Bernie Wunder, EAA 128167, Lusby, MD.  Looking for places for chapters to get together. Noted event scheduling conflicts with annual business meeting.
Ted Kirkpatrick, EAA 142682, Gwinn, MI. Volunteer chairman for the Young Eagles in Oshkosh.  Found it very difficult to find Young Eagles, unless you were using the Visitor Guide.  There were no Young Eagle graphics or text on the tent, which makes it difficult for people to find.
Dave Clark, EAA 71411, Plainfield, IN. Thanked Jack Pelton, Charlie Becker, Rick Larsen, and Janine Diana for their support. The Vintage Aircraft Association has a youth ambassador program, which is a group of youth trying to attract other youth. The Vintage Association would like to serve as an information clearing house to attract people into aviation as well develop a template for other chapters to follow.
Jim Cerovich, EAA 685366, Cochise, AZ. Noted Wi-Fi connectivity spotty on grounds, and inquired if EAA intends to make improvements.
Anthony Spain, EAA 433075, Sydney, Australia. Congratulated EAA for the work over the last 25 years, and welcoming nature of the EAA family. EAA has influence in the U.S. and internationally. The medical reform is already in Australia. User pay and privation is already on the path in Australia. EAA needs to be more diligent about privation and user pay, which has made it difficult for people to fly in Australia.
ELECTION RESULTS

Pelton called on Swinney to present the election results for Class I Directors (three-year term).
The Class I Directors elected are:
Stuart Auerbach

James Clark

Alan Klapmeier

Phil Martineau
Jim Phillips
Paul Schafer

Cody Welch
ADJOURNMENT

With there being no further business to discuss on motion duly made and seconded, the meeting was adjourned at 9:45 a.m.
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